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Editorial 
 
Little did I think that I would write a third editorial under Covid restrictions, and 

there is an  even chance this will not be the last. 

Sadly village events have either been absent or at best a shadow of their normal 

selves; fun days, harvest celebrations, teas, the playgroup all now missed or 

missing.   Although itôs not my place to speak politically I find myself feeling sorry 

for those in charge as they are damned whichever decision or dither they take, 

either by commentators or in hindsight. As often as not the hindsight returns to 

haunt them in quick order! 

But to matters ñvillageò.  

Possibly my imagination but it seems that there is a lot of to-ing and fro-ing going 

on at present. Some eight or ten village properties have changed hands or are 

hoping to. Several appear on óRightmoveô as well as many below the public radar. 

I wish you all the results you desire, even if you have to trim a ñshillingò off the 

asking price! 

To those moving on, I hope you have enjoyed your time in this neck of East 

Devon and wish you as much wherever your next move takes you. 

To those just moving in I wish you a warm welcome and please feel free to come 

along to a village event as and when we can hold them. I cannot wait to print 

some posters. And if you do find yourselves with new neighbours, please ask 

them to contact Val and Mark (41107), who will be happy to supply them with a 

Welcome Pack, and John Brabrook (john@bcogroup.co.uk), whho will be equally 

happy to add them to the village email list. 

In the meantime, stay safe,  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Useful Telephone Nos 

HONITON 

CORONAVIRUS 

INFORMATION LINE : 

 01404 384050 

Mon ï Fri 10.00 ï 16.00 

TRIP: 01404 46529 

For meal deliveries for the 

vulnerable  

DEVON 

FREEWHEELERS: 

0300 800 0109 

For prescription deliveries 

KINGS CENTRE 

FOODBANK : 

01404 43800 

Volunteers are also needed 

for a wide variety of 

support. If you can help, 

please contact the Advice 

Line :01404-354080 
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Church News  
 

 
 
  

 
 

 

 

 

 
 In August, after 23 weeks of lockdown, it was wonderful to be able to hold our first service. It is 
unlikely that in the whole 600+ year history of St Nicholasô Church there has been such a long 
period of closure. Events of neither the Civil War nor World War II managed to achieve that. 

Although socially distanced there was a sizeable congregation and, 
to mark the occasion, the bells rang out ï sadly only three of them so 
as not to overcrowd the ringing chamber ï itôs that social distancing 
again. There being only three of them the pealing of the bells 
sounded just like the old days before augmentation. There will come 
a day ï sometime ï when weôll have the glorious sound of all six 
again. Many thanks, by the way, for the appreciative comments on 
WhatsApp from those who heard the ringing.  
 
Afterwards we gathered in the lane beyond the lychgate for a 

celebratory photograph and agreed that, for the time being at least, we would hold a monthly 
service in the village. There is still the opportunity to worship weekly with the churches of the 
Honiton Mission Community. 

 
 September is the season of Harvest Festivals and we held ours on 
20th September, a glorious sunny morning. In spite of not being able 
to decorate window ledges and other spaces with flowers, foliage 
and the customary sheaf of corn, there was a definite harvest 
atmosphere. Luke, Adam and Samuel made a great job of arranging 
gifts of packaged, tinned and fresh produce in front of the altar and 
these were later taken to Hill House and the Honiton Food Bank.  
 
The singing was superb! Not from the twenty-six members of the 

congregation, we should add. Singing from behind a face mask does not produce the best sound in 
the world. In our two services so far we have been privileged to have the company, courtesy of a 
CD, of some of the finest cathedral choirs in the country. When things eventually return to normal 
we shall have been set an impossibly high standard.  
 
   
So far we have set the dates for our next two services,  
18th October and 8th November which is Remembrance Sunday. 
Although we have a limit on how large a congregation we can  
safely accommodate and therefore need to know in advance  
who will be coming, please do join us. A short service, only  
40 minutes or so, and inspiring hymns! 
 
 
Rosemary and Ruth 

 
 



 

 

 
Five Months of Lockdown 

 
 
My diary says, óSunday 23rd August, Ringing at St Nicholas 10-50 amô. This is the 
first ringing since the beginning of óLockdownô in March; it gives us hope. Weôve all 
missed the opportunity to ring real bells during this time, but then came the thought, 
ówill we remember how to do it?ô.  Of course we did, even if ringing on three bells felt 
decidedly odd. I know, until three years ago we only had three bells, so it was just 
like the old days, but not quite; we have improved over the years. Lisa had the 
unenviable task of deciding which three ringers it should be. She decided on first 
come first served which turned out to be the oldest and the youngest members of 
the band, Trevor and Sophie. It was only 15 minutes before morning service, but it 
gave everyone a lift. This was more so when we received messages saying how 
nice it was to hear the bells again. 
 

      Trevor Hitchcock 

 
 

 

 

 

 



 

WANTED! 

  

St Nicholasô Church is in need of a filing cabinet. Wood or metal, just somewhere to 

keep a stack of documents and memorabilia that has built up over the years.  

If you have an unwanted cabinet, or know where we might find one, please contact 

either Rosemary (47156) or Ruth (43166). 

 

 
 

Sandbags for flood prevention  
 
East Devon District Council has contacted us requiring details of any sand bags [empty!] required 
for flood prevention in the Parish. David Rosewell has agreed to continue as the Parish Meetings 
Emergency Co-ordinator, therefore, if you have any sand bag requirements would you please 
contact him directly. 
  
John Brabrook  

 
 
 
 

Thanks 

Some months ago I was daft enough to take off my steamed up glasses while 

coming through St Cyres wood, putting them in a pocketéyou guessed it, they fell out! Returning 

somewhat hampered by their lack I failed to find them. 

Some weeks later there they were beside the track, somebody with sharper eyes had spotted them! 

Retrieved a bit muddy but unharmed they are now my third pair, but being of an age I am not sure 

exactly where I have stored them! Iôm sure they will reappear if need arises. Thank you to the un-named 

finder!  

David Jackson 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 



 

Thanks to new regulations we are now able to hold Parish Meetings using Zoom This was 

the first such meeting and although there were a number of hiccups , the meeting went 

ahead well.Many thanks to James Evans for setting this up and for facilitating . 

 

Combe Raleigh Parish Meeting 

Minutes of the Meeting held on 27 August 2020 in the village hall 

Present:- 

 Mr B. Churchill ς Chairman  

  

 Together with 13 local government electors of the Parish:- 

 Mrs K Churchill  Mrs V Brabrook  Mrs R Mapleston Mrs G Compton 

 Mr J Evans  Mrs S Evans  Mr J Brabrook  Mr P Smith 

 Mrs V Moran  Mr L Clarke [Zoom] Mrs L Clarke [Zoom] Mrs H Trim [Zoom] 

 Mrs M Kennedy [Zoom] 

 

66/2020 Parish Accounts 2019/2020 

The treasurer circulated the accounts for the year 2019/2020 and responded to points raised from those 

present and from the zoom electors. It was noted that the Parish had £11,556.87 in hand at the year end of 

which £1,000 was held on behalf of the Village Hall Committee, being a grant from Devon County Council, to 

ŜƴŀōƭŜ ǘƘŜ ǾƛƭƭŀƎŜ Ƙŀƭƭ ŎŀǊ ǇŀǊƪ ǘƻ ōŜ ǊŜǎǳǊŦŀŎŜŘΦ ¢ƘŜ ƭŜǾŜƭ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ tŀǊƛǎƘ aŜŜǘƛƴƎΩǎ ŦǳƴŘǎ ǿƻǳƭŘ ōŜ 

considered later in the year when the precept for year 2021/2022 was considered. Proposed by Peter Smith, 

seconded by Kay Churchill and agreed by the Meeting that the circulated Parish Meeting accounts and 

annual governance statement be submitted for audit to PKF Littlejohn LLP as the approved accounts of the 

Parish Meeting for the year 2019/2020. 

67/2020 Any other Business.  

The Chairman expressed the thanks of the Parish Meeting to James Evans for organising the use of the 

ΨΩȊƻƻƳΩΩ ŦŀŎƛƭƛǘȅ ǘƻ ŜƴŀōƭŜ ǎƻƳŜ ŜƭŜŎǘƻǊǎ ǘƻ Ƨƻƛƴ ǘƘŜ tŀǊƛǎƘ aŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǊŜƳƻǘŜƭȅΦ Lǘ ǿŀǎ ƘƻǇŜŘ ǘƘŀǘΣ ǿƘƛƭŜ ǘƘŜ 

pandemic continued, this facility would be available at future Parish Meetings.  

68/2020 There being no other business the Meeting ended at 7.55pm. 

 

                                       Brian Churchill  - Chairman 

 

 

 

 



 

 

The Oak 

 

Probably the iconic tree of our lowland 

environment, since the loss of the Elm, and the 

threat to the Ash together with the Chestnut, the 

Oak has become the prominent tree in our 

countryside. 

But have you noticed that this is a ñmast year?ô A 

what?  It is a season when for some reason yet unclear, the trees produce masses of acorns; the ground 

under them thick with seeds that stand little chance of becoming mighty oaks.  

As I have taken more notice, I donôt believe trees outside our immediate area have followed suit. So 

what encourages the tree to take on this ñexpensive exerciseò? -  because the production of so much 

seed will reflect on how much growth the tree can make this year. 

Our native Oak is described as one of the white oak group and they produce their seed in one season as 

opposed to the red oaks that take two years. So are we looking at the wonderful May weather we had 

that stimulated pollen production or gave an early boost to growth? 

There is a school of thought that gives the tree a sort of ability to plan these events to overload the birds 

and mammals that naturally feed on the acorns, thereby increasing the chance of a few getting to grow. 

But our Oak has a life expectancy of 200 years and will produce millions of seeds in that time, with only 

a very few actually being needed to fill the gap that the dying tree might leave. The oak leaf canopy is 

too dense to favour a sapling that germinates under its shade. The squirrels and jays will have a safer 

winter with so much food to bury, and of course itôs the seeds they forget that might establish another of 

these beautiful trees for future generations. 

I have not seen any convincing theories to explain this natural generosity, which occurs every four or five 

years. Perhaps you have an idea to add?  

David Jackson 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Photos by David Jackson 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Large White Butterfly  Common Banded Hoverfly  

 Orb Web Spider 

Oak Tree 



 

Gold in them there Fields 

(the following is an extract from a local Historic Honiton article ï 

published date unknown) 

This story was told to an old Honiton historian, J.R.W. Coxhead about 

the Chinnick family of Combe Raleigh . The story was told by Mary 

Warren (then aged 82), who lived in Mount Pleasant Cottage, in 1949.  

Joel Chinnick was Maryôs uncle. 

In 1850 Thomas Chinnick was a tenant farmer at Windgate Farm. In one 

of his fields was a ruinous stone cottage formerly occupied by a miser 

who was reputed to be quite wealthy. Thomasôs son Joel learnt that 

upon the miserôs death no hoard had been found and surmised that the 

treasure, if there was any, must be hidden somewhere in the ruin. After thinking over the 

problem for a while, Joel approached his fatherôs landlord, the Lord of the Manor, for permission 

to remove the ruins, claiming that stones falling from the ruin were spoiling the field. Thinking 

that this might increase the value of the farm, the landlord readily agreed. He had no idea of an 

any ulterior motive. 

Joel immediately set about his task and eventually all the walls had been cleared, but no 

treasure was found. Certain that there must be some, he was puzzled. Then seeing that all that 

remained of the cottage was a large stone at the base of the cottageôs fireplace, he decided  to 

raise it. Underneath he discovered a large crock of Spade Guineas ï worth about £250,000 in 

todayôs money!  Afraid that if the news got out the government might intervene and confiscate 

the gold, Joel and his father kept quiet. 

A year or passed and having aroused no suspicions, Joel set out for London to make (or spend) 

his fortune. Here he bought a grocery business which under his direction flourished and he 

became a wealthy man. 

Joelôs father Thomas Chinnick, died in 1854, at Windgate Farm, but his mother Mary lived on 

until 1878.  Sadly for Joel he died on 17th November 1876 at the young age of 42.  By now a 

genuinely wealthy man he had left instructions that he was to be buried in Combe Raleigh 

Churchyard and so his body was brought back to Devon for burial. 

The grave of Thomas and Mary Chinnick is easily found just a few feet from the south porch of 

the church. The inscription on the gravestones is clearly visible and states that: óThis is the 

grave of Thomas Chinnick of Windgate Farm and of his beloved wife Maryô. It is believed that 

Joel Chinnickôs grave lies next to that of his parents. The gravestone is largely hidden under a 

holly tree and the inscription unreadable. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

    



 

Whether we should admire Joel for his ingenuity and the success he made of his opportunity 

may be open to question. Maybe he should be castigated for the underhand way in which he 

acquired the means to set out to make his fortune. His early death and subsequent slipping into 

obscurity, with an untended grave and illegible head stone may be  a reminder that wealth isnôt 

everything!   

MK  

 

 
 

HONITON COMMUNITY COMPLEX UPDATE 
From Serena Sexton (Chair) 

 

 
 
Since my last update to you plenty has happened.  Our battle with Honiton Town Council regarding 
funding continues unabated, as you will no doubt be aware from the Zoom broadcasts of their 
recent meetings.  We are trying to replace the current arrangement under the lease, whereby HTC 
Ǉŀȅ ŀ ǇŜǊŎŜƴǘŀƎŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ΨƻǇŜǊŀǘƛƴƎ ŎƻǎǘǎΩΣ ǿƛǘƘ ŀƴ ŀƴƴǳŀƭ ƻƴŜ-off payment, but there appears to be 
an unwillingness within the current crop of Councillors to support us in this way.   
 
I have been trying to arrange urgent talks with them through a third party, so that we can have 
facilitated discussions that are properly recorded.  The problem is that previously our meetings 
with them have either not been recorded at all, or the notes of those meetings have either been 
ƛƴŎƻǊǊŜŎǘ ƻǊ ŘƻƴΩǘ ŀƭǿŀȅǎ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜ ŀƭƭ ǘƘŜ ŘŜŎƛǎƛƻƴǎ ǿŜ ƘŀǾŜ ŀƎǊŜŜŘΦ  L ƘŀǾŜ ǘƘŜǊŜŦƻǊŜ ƭƻǎǘ ǘǊǳǎǘ ŀƴŘ 
faith in anything we discuss being fully and properly presented to the other Councillors. 
 
Unfortunately a significant group of Councillors who supported the Beehive have now resigned and 
ŦƻǊƳŜŘ ǘƘŜƳǎŜƭǾŜǎ ƛƴǘƻ ΨIƻƴƛǘƻƴ CƻǊǿŀǊŘΩΣ ƭŜŀǾƛƴƎ ƻƴƭȅ ǘƘƻǎŜ ǿƘƻ ŀǇǇŜŀǊ ǘƻ ōŜ ŀƴǘƛ ǘƘŜ .ŜŜƘƛǾŜΦ  
As a result there is a lot of resistance to the concept of an annual payment.  Consequently we have 
to fall back on the original payments system, in relation to which we tried to take the Council to 
arbitration as they had questioned our invoices for almost 3 years, not paying us a penny under 
that arrangement.   
 
Eventually, as you will be aware, we had to settle for £20,000, which was £22,000 less than the 
invoices we had submitted, together with a legal bill of c. £18,000.  Obviously this left a 
considerable dent in our reserves, leading to our current difficult financial position.  Our latest 
invoice to the Council, issued in May, for over £7,000 was partially paid with a down payment of 
£4,000 prior to the invoice being submitted, but the balance is still outstanding with little likelihood 
of it being paid.  However, it is to be discussed at the Finance Committee meeting on 28th 
September, so we will see what happens then.  They will also be considering our request for an 
annual payment at that meeting, but I do not hold out much hope that their attitude towards us 
will change.  
 
 
 
 



 

The one good thing that has arisen following the last two Council meetings is that a businessman, 
with family connections in Honiton, has seen what is going on and is appalled by the way in which 
we are being treated.   
 
His company specialises in supporting companies where there is a danger of staff being made 
redundant and he has given us a sizeable donation, which will help us to weather the next few 
months.  However, we are hopeful of having further discussions with him about the possibility of 
ongoing support, which means our future is looking much more secure.  Keep your fingers crossed! 
 
Prior to lockdown you may remember that we were trying to attract local sponsorships, but once 
Coronavirus took hold the businesses who were interested in supporting us had their own 
challenges and it is unlikely they will have the resources at this time to take those agreements 
forward.  We will, however, pursue these opportunities again once things have settled down.   
 
Similarly we had applied to a number of grant awarding Trusts, but again Coronavirus intervened 
ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ¢ǊǳǎǘǎΩ ƻōƧŜŎǘƛǾŜǎ ǿŜǊŜ ŀŘƧǳǎǘŜŘΣ ǎƻ ǿŜ ƻƴƭȅ ǊŜŎŜƛǾŜŘ ƻƴŜ ƎǊŀƴǘ ƻŦ ϻрллΣ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ 9ƭƳƎǊŀƴǘ 
Trust.  We applied for the Government grant of £25,000 and were successful, but during lockdown 
we have been expending c. £5,700 a month, so that figure has now been used up.  Further grants 
have since come on stream and we have applied for one from the Government which provides 
support for arts centres, together with another from the PostCode Lottery.  We await their 
decisions, but they could be very helpful to us if we are successful, involving quite large sums.  
Watch this space.   
 
We have taken our staff out of furlough for very limited hours in order to undertake essential work 
and we had hoped to open for room hires at the end of this month.  However, the latest set of 
restrictions means that some groups may not be able to meet in the same way as before and, 
whilst we will give them the opportunity to take up their usual room hire slots, they will be 
expected to comply with whatever regulations are in place at the time, as well as contributing to 
the additional cleaning that is required, either physically or fiscally.     
 
As you will know cinema, theatre, live streaming and live performances represent a significant 
proportion of our income but any imposed restrictions resulting from Covid will create a large dent 
in our potential revenues.  Cinema may be able to start around November, but audience numbers 
will probably be restricted, currently to no more than about 50.  It may be possible to provide more 
than one showing, but that would involve additional costs, particularly in respect of cleaning.  Due 
ǘƻ /ƻǊƻƴŀǾƛǊǳǎ ǘƘŜǊŜ ƛǎ ŀƭǎƻ ŀ ŘŜŀǊǘƘ ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘƭȅ ƻŦ ΨōƭƻŎƪōǳǎǘŜǊΩ ŦƛƭƳǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǿƻǳƭŘ ŀǘǘǊŀŎǘ ƭŀrger 
audiences.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

It is not possible to estimate exactly when live performances will be able to resume.  These can be 
significant sources of revenue for the more popular or well-known acts, but with current estimates 
for resumption being mid-2021 it could be almost 12 months before we can benefit from these 
performance events again.  Covid regulations will require additional cleaning, which is already a 
major element of cost for the charity, and we will need to introduce social distancing requirements 
etc, which impact upon the size of audiences we will be able to allow into the auditorium.  These 
events usually contribute significant amounts to revenue through bar takings as well.  
 
In the meantime the Government furlough scheme is being scaled down in September and October 
and will end in November, which means that our staffing costs will be increasing with virtually no 
revenue.  The lack of income from cinematic and live performances leaves us with just limited room 
hires as a source of income, so the next few months, and how the Government reacts to the way in 
which the virus is spreading, will be critical for us.   We can only hope that our new donor and the 
Government grants for which we have applied, come good.   
 
One way in which Charity Members can help is to encourage anyone they know to support the 
Beehive through the CAFonline donations scheme, which can be accessed through our website, 
www.beehivehoniton.co.uk/donate.  This can be a one-off donation or a monthly amount, and every 
little helps.  I can assure anyone thinking of donating that, should the charity have to go into 
liquidation (which we are now more confident will not happen), any remaining funds cannot be 
given to the Town Council ς they have to go to local charities under our constitution.    
 
We will be holding our AGM on 17th November and hope that you will be able to join us at a 
/ƘŀǊƛǘȅ aŜƳōŜǊǎ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ŀƴ ƘƻǳǊ ōŜŦƻǊŜ ǘƘŜ !DaΦ  ²Ŝ ŘƻƴΩǘ ƪƴƻǿ ŀǘ ǘƘƛǎ ǎǘŀƎŜ ǿƘŀǘ ŦƻǊƳŀǘ ǘƘŜ 
AGM will take, for obvious reasons, but we are hopeful that we will be able to use the JLA.  If not it 
will have to be undertaken through Zoom, which is not ideal but necessary.  I will notify you of the 
details of both these meetings nearer the time, but please make a note in your diary.   
 
We all hope that we will be back to normal fairly soon, but in the meantime you all have my best 
wishes and please stay safe. 
 
Serena Sexton 
Chair 
   

The Beehive 
Charity No. 1162412  

Tel: 01404 384050 
Dowell Street, Honiton 
Devon EX14 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

www.beehivehoniton.co.uk 
manager@beehivehoniton.co.uk 

http://www.beehivehoniton.co.uk/donate


 

 

 

Lands End to Brig OôTurk 

 

The idea of cycling from Lands End to John Oô Groats has 

been an ambition of mine for a while. In the cycling 

community the ride is known as LEJOG. Its JOGLE if you go 

the other way. 2020 was my turn for the 5 yearly sabbatical 

(extended leave) from work and it seemed like the perfect 

opportunity, at least when I started planning the trip in pre-

COVID times. The favoured route is going North as the 

prevailing winds tend to blow you up the country. However, I 

decided to start at John Oô Groats as there was a greater 

sensation of heading home, at least for the majority of the 

trip. This is what I set about planning.  

 

In February, I bought a touring bike set up for long distance 

journeys with mudguards and panniers. I  booked my flight to Scotland and started route planning. Then 

COVID struck. Everything was suddenly up in the air. Nonetheless I started my training. I cycled to and 

from work every day and did longer cycles at the weekends. My rides increased to 60, 70, 80 miles and I 

loaded the panniers up to simulate JOGLE days. I was able to enjoy the deserted Devon roads at the 

height of restrictions.  

 

I had planned to stay in Youth Hostels as cost effective and social accommodation and there is a tried 

and tested hostel route. However, it became apparent hostels werenôt going to be an option for obvious 

reasons, so I started booking hotels. However, the lockdown continued and about a month before 

departure day, 11 July, my flight to Inverness was cancelled.  Shortly after this the hotels I had booked in 

the North of Scotland cancelled my reservations and I couldnôt get my bike on the Scotrail train from 

Inverness to Wick. I wasnôt sure the train would run at all. It became apparent the North of Scotland was 

just too difficult to navigate so I decided to start at Lands End instead. We have a family cottage in the 

Trossachs, where I could leave my bike so the journey was re envisaged as Lands End to Brig Oô Turk.  

 

So on the morning of 11 July Emma and the boys drove me down to Lands End. Itôs a tourist monstrosity 

really, but the photo in front of the finger post is a necessity. So I duly queued up for my turn with the 

others who were also making the pilgrimage. Then there were no more excuses and I was off! Although 

as I was staying at home on the second night, so I would see the family again soon. I was nervous and 

wondered if I would be able to manage the cycling day after day. However the weather was good and I 

was quickly distracted by the wonderful Cornish scenery from the lanes then through Penzance and St 

Michaelôs Mount. I had routed the journey on quiet lanes avoiding fast A roads however suddenly my 

quiet lane seemed overrun with cars and lorries. The reason became clear when I crossed over the A30: 

an accident had closed it both ways and now all the traffic was on my quiet lane! Best laid plans.  

 

 



 

 

 

Days 1 and 2 were hard, but saw me 

arrive back in Combe Raleigh for a 

night at home. Although Devon and 

Cornwall are not high counties they 

are continually undulating and this is 

hard work on the legs. To put this in 

perspective, on day 2 from Liskeard 

to CR I climbed 2001m. The height of 

Ben Nevis is 1345m and a similar day 

in Scotland saw me climb only 700m. 

So Devon and Cornwall are tough.  

On day 3 I headed to Portishead to 

meet a friend who had done the cycle 

a few years ago and get some 

tips.What a joy cycling across the 

Somerset levels was- so beautifully flat and fast.  

I wonôt go through the whole trip blow by blow but focus on the highlights. In the South West the Tamar 

Valley was unexpectedly beautiful as was the Wye Valley a little further North. I was particularly 

impressed with the scenery along the Shropshire-Wales border and the climb over Shap in Cumbria 

although bleak and wet was surprisingly beautiful. It was good to stay with my mum on Wirral. The 

hardest day was crossing Beattock. Although it wasnôt a high milage day there was a bad combination of 

being very exposed, having a significant head wind (not the tail wind, as promised) and a jarring, badly 

maintained road surface. You could see the road stretching miles ahead, which made matters worse.  

 

Other interesting observations en route were the differences in 

social distancing between regions. It had completely passed me 

by, but in Wales bars and restaurants could only serve food 

outside at that time. To get round this many restaurants had 

marquees or rigged up tarpaulins. On my nights in Lancaster and 

Carlisle there was a party atmosphere. The bars and pubs were 

full and it was rather like no-one had told them about COVID.  I 

am unsurprised Lancashire led the way with local outbreaks. In 

Scotland it was very different. I stayed in Stirling on a lovely warm 

evening and usually it is a lively vibrant city. However, it was 

deserted and I struggled to find somewhere to eat. Nicola 

Sturgeon has certainly got control there and felt I had made the 

right choice not to head much further north as I may have died of 

starvation and exposure.  

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

As for the statistics, I covered about 700 miles in 10 days. A day usually saw me cycle between 60 and 

80 miles largely determined by available accommodation and the ascent involved. I was usually in a pub 

(if I could find one) with a pint and the virtual newspaper by early evening. I wasnôt ever sore but slept 

pretty well. I had one puncture in Hereford, but donôt hold it against the city. 

On the final day I left the bike safely in the garage at Brig Oô Turk and caught a flight back to Bristol. I 

had a great welcome home from the family which included banners in the street which was lovely. I am 

grateful to Emma for holding the fort with school runs and childcare. 

So what about the last bit? I have another 300 miles left to get to John Oô Groats so hope to complete 

this sometime in 2021 so long as COVID, my work and Emma allow it! 

 

John Twaddle  
 

 

 

 


